# Lindenwood College

# BULLETIN



Judge Florence E. Allen of the United States Circuit Court of Appeals, who will deliver the graduation address at the 123rd annual commencement on June 3.

## Investments In The Future

RESPONSIBILITY TO A FAMILY and to a community would seem to obligate one to write a will. Not only for purposes of providing for one's family and avoiding confusion among one's heirs should the will be written, but also in order that one may have a share in the future of the community. No part of any estate ever goes to social service, education, or the church except by will. What a magnificent power a will becomes as the voice of an earnest trustee of wealth who wishes to devote some of it to the effective accomplishment of great ends! Through bequests to institutions one may share in the maintenance through the years ahead of the ideals by which one has lived and for which one has labored.

Privately supported colleges of America are among the institutions whose prosperity has been in a large measure secured through bequests. The history of higher education in the nation reveals the vital importance of these bequests, not only in these recent years when Federal taxes have taken such a high percentage of personal incomes but throughout the history of the country. For example, bequests in excess of \$5,000,000 have been made to the endowment and other permanent funds of Wellesley College. This amounts to more than one-third of the total of such funds of the institution. Bequests are a source of approximately onefourth of the investment in buildings and equipment on the Wellesley campus. The alumnae of Wellesley have given the institution through bequests more than \$2,250,000. The endowment and equipment that have made Lindenwood College one of the nation's strong colleges for women have come in large measure from bequests, Bequests have been the source of almost exactly one-half of the total investment in endowment and a little less than one-fifth of the total investment in buildings and grounds at Lindenwood College.

The very fact that the college has been made strong by the bequests of Colonel James Gay Butler, President John L. Roemer, and others should make the institution all the more attractive to those who would invest in the education of young women, for this is no uncertain venture. One who believes in the church related college and in the small liberal arts college for women may invest in Lindenwood with confidence that the investment is not a temporary one and that this institution will continue to thrive not for a few years but for centuries. While the strength of the college gives us this assurance, all who know it will recognize great needs and great opportunities for further investment.

Lindenwood is one of the few church related colleges in this area without an adequate chapel building. The assembly hall which is located in the administration building is entirely inadequate as a chapel and as an auditorium. Similarly, the indoor swimming pool in Butler Hall is much too small. It is located in an unattractive basement room which includes no room for spectators. Working under great handicaps the instructors have provided valuable training and the students and instructors have provided beautiful exhibitions in this pool. In dramatics, as in swimming, students and faculty are handicapped by inadequate equipment. An attractive Little Theater building is greatly needed as is a spacious building for laboratory sciences and home economics.

Other vital needs will be discussed in the next issue of the Bulletin.

One other need is emphasized in the set up at Lindenwood College. That is the need for endowment for scholarships. The college should have substantial endowment, the income from which is restricted to scholarship grants so that qualified young women are not denied the opportunity to study at Lindenwood because of the income of her family. If this country is to provide equality of opportunity in the area of higher education, the choice of a college must not be determined by the income of the family from which the student comes.

Surely many alumnae and friends of Lindenwood College will achieve immortality in the service of youth through bequests to this institution, such bequests to be held in trusts as unrestricted endowment, endowment of faculty chairs, endowment of scholarship funds, or to be used in the erection of needed buildings. The Administration will welcome inquiries concerning bequests from anyone interested in these or other needs of the institution.

F. L. McCLUER, President

## In this Issue:

123rd Commencement
Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1939

Page Four

May Fete Page Five Girl of the Month

**Alumnae News** 

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 123

MAY, 1950

No. 8

A monthly paper published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

## Lindenwood's 123rd Commencement to Be Held on June 3

Federal Judge Florence Allen to Give Graduation Address — Cordial Invitation Extended to all Alumnae to Return to Campus for Commencement Week

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE'S 123rd annual commencement will be held at 10 a.m. on Saturday, June 3, climaxing a week of special programs on the campus. Thirty-five Seniors are candidates for degrees. As has been the custom in recent years the commencement program will be held outdoors if the weather permits, in order to accommodate the large crowd expected to attend.

The commencement address will be delivered by Dr. Florence E. Allen, Judge of the U. S. Circuit Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit. The baccalaureate sermon will be preached in Roemer Auditorium on Friday night, May 31, by the Rev. Dr. Paul Calvin Payne, of Philadelphia, Pa., Executive Secretary of the Presbyterian Board of Christian Education.

The annual alumnae luncheon will be given at noon on June 3, following commencement in Ayres Hall and the annual meeting of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association will be held that afternoon. At that time, members of the graduating class will be formally inducted into the association. Miss Gladys Campbell, of St. Louis, president of the association, will preside.

A cordial invitation is extended to all alumnae and former students to return to the campus for commencement. Reunions will be held of the classes of 1900, 1905, 1925, 1935, 1945, and 1949. The college will provide dormitory accommodations to alumnae who are asked to bring their own sheets. Preference will be given to members of the reunion classes, but all alumnae will be welcome to stay overnight if accommodations are available. Alumnae planning to stay in the residence halls are requested to notify the college as soon as possible.

Judge Allen is the first woman to be appointed to an important judicial post in this country. Born in Salt Lake City, Utah, she received her A. B. and M. A. degrees from Western Reserve University and her LL. B. from New York University. She holds honorary degrees from Western Reserve, New York University, Ohio State University, Smith College, Mount Holyoke College, Pennsylvania State College and Smith College.

She began the practice of law in Cleveland, Ohio, in 1914. In 1919-20 she served as assistant county prosecutor of Cuyahoga County. In 1920 she was elected Judge of the Court of Common Pleas in Cleveland and in 1922 she was elected to the Ohio

Supreme Court. She served on the Supreme Court until 1934 when the late President Roosevelt appointed her Judge of the United States Circuit Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit, which includes Michigan, Ohio, Kentucky and Tennessee.

#### Doris Fleeson Gives Citizenship Address to Students

Mrs. Doris Fleeson, noted newspaper columnist and political writer of Washington, D. C., gave the annual "Citizenship" address at Lindenwood on Citizenship Day, April 13. Stressing the importance of citizenship responsibility, Mrs. Fleeson said that "the test of our democracy will be in the resolution of our security demands. Peace and freedom come first."

What has happened, she explained, "is that the government is trapped between two separate massive demands for security. Both are complex, difficult and costly. One is the demand of the American people for greater security in their personal lives. The other security demand with which Congress is grappling is the demand of the American people for security against the enemy without the voracious Communism that mouths idealism, but in practice sweeps all before it into a vast police state. At home that demand involves an impregnable national defense. Abroad it means helping our friends recover their economic health.

"The struggle to satisfy these dual aspirations goes on against the stark background of a depression and two world wars which have all but exhausted other western nations and built our national debt to staggering heighths. It is obvious that we must make hard choices among our wants.

"We, the democracies are on trial. The great challenge of the century is the survival and extension of our democratic freedoms. We must not deceive ourselves; the only antidote to Communism is not weapons, not the atomic bomb, but effective democracy and the increasing spread of its benefits. We must never allow the world to doubt that such is our aim."

### Dr. McCluer to Speak at Texas Alumnae Meeting

Dr. and Mrs. Franc L. McCluer will speak at a meeting of Lindenwood alumnae in San Antonio, Texas, on May 13. On the following day, Dr. McCluer will preach at the First Presbyterian Church in San Antonio and on Monday he will address the Women's Society of the church.

## Roll Call of Members of the Class of 1939

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we complete the roll call of the Class of 1939, with news from the following members:

Norma Ewing (Mrs. Kenneth Powell), Tracr, Iowa: "After two years at L. C., I received a B. S. in commercial education. For two and one-half years I taught commerce and enjoyed the work tremendously. Also I worked as a secretary in the Anthropology Department of the Chicago Natural History Museum. This was a fascinating job, but I consider my job as homemaker today the most absorbing and worthwhile career yet. We have two sons, Marc, who is 16 months, and Dean, who is brand new."

Charlotte Tucker (Mrs. R. K. Speairs, Jr.), Camp Arrowhead, Hunt, Tex.: "During the war years I was associated with my father in the manufacturing business and in odd moments found time to do enough flying to obtain my private license. I also found a new love—working summers in a girls' camp 'deep in the heart of Texas.' In the fall of '46 I was married to Dick Speairs and we moved to the city surrounded by bayous and taxes, Baton Rouge, La. I moved to my present address where I am now associated with my summer love on a yearly basis—the girls' camp—and though I have no children of my own, I am anxiously looking forward to another summer when I will be surrounded by some 140 young ones.

Jessie Benson, 7525a Byron Pl., Clayton, Mo.: "After I left Lindenwood in 1939, I majored in advertising in the School of Commerce at Northwestern and then remained in Cedar Rapids, my home, until March 1943, working as a secretary to a lawyer and doing some work and study in advertising on the side. Then March, 1943, I began work with Cargill, Inc., grain merchandisers and brokers, and was transferred to St. Louis, where I have lived ever since. My position is that of assistant in merchandising to the St. Louis branch manager, and entails everything from actually trading in buying and selling of the grain, to keeping customers informed and happy regarding filling grain contracts, etc., besides being general trouble-shooter on the side.

Jeanette Jackson (Mrs. George D. Hanke), 3733 Lindell Blvd., St. Louis, Mo.: "The fall of 1939 I started to finish my college work, but at the end of the first semester, I received an appointment in the Buchanan High School, Troy, Mo., as teacher of English and public speaking. My experiences as a teacher were varied and enjoyable, but I resolved to return to school. This I did and received my M. A. in English in June 1941. In August of that year, I went with the Federal

Reserve Bank of St. Louis as associate librarian. Here my work was not as might be expected. I reviewed about 20 papers and periodicals a day and wrote a bulletin of such items of interest as the executives of our bank and others might enjoy. I terminated my work at the bank in February, 1945, and joined the Federal Civil Service Corps at the Field Director of Ammunition Plants. Here I remained until V-J Day at which time I transferred to REA and subsequently to the Veterans Administration. I worked as receptionist for the Registration Section of the Vocational Rehabilitation and Education Department for about nine months. It was in this office that a young man by the name of George D. Hanke came to work as a registration officer. We met in January, 1946, and married August 17, 1946. Brock Jay was born November 20, 1947. 'Life can be beautiful,' and I find that it is."

Margaret Hull (Mrs. T. P. Koch), Box 389, Hamilton, Mont.: "After finishing my college work, I was grade music supervisor in the public schools of Wood River, Ill. In June of 1942 I married Thomas P. Koch, an attorney of Hamilton, Mont., who was serving in the Air Corps at the time, and for sometime to come. We were more fortunate than most young couples during the war because until June of 1945, my husband was based in this country, although he was navigating air transport command planes all over the world. When Tom was sent overseas a few months before the end of the war, I returned to Montana to visit my parents. In November, 1945, we came to Hamilton to make our home. My activities these days are most domestic. Keeping house and caring for our lively 16 months-old daughter, Karen, occupy most all my time."

Mary Catherine Booth (Mrs. Basil C. Compton), 630 Vernon St., Sikeston, Mo.: "After my two years at Lindenwood, I went to Lubbock, Texas, and received my degree at Texas Technological College in 1941. When we entered the war the following winter, I worked for the Army in Little Rock and was there until I married in April, 1943. From then my life was much the same as all war wives. My husband was a naval aviator, and we made innumerable moves over the country from New York to San Francisco. After the war and my husband's return from the Pacific, we settled in St. Louis where he worked as an air-conditioning engineer. In February, 1947, our daughter Gail was born. Last January we moved to Sikeston, Mo., where we have a mechanical engineering and contracting business."

## Miss Joyce Shoemaker to Reign over 32nd May Court

A FULL WEEKEND of events is planned for the 32nd annual May Fete this month. A special invitation has been extended to parents of Lindenwood students to visit the campus on May 5-7. The program will open with a street supper and carnival on Friday night, May 5. That night the Speech and Dramatic Department will present its annual spring play in Roemer Auditorium. The play this year is Noel Coward's comedy, "Blithe Spirit."

Miss Joyce Shoemaker, a Senior, of Harlan, Ky., will become Lindenwood's 32nd May Queen at the May Fete on Saturday afternoon. She will receive her crown from her Maid of Honor, Miss Patricia Underwood, of Knox, Pa. Members of the May Court will be: Joan Hake and Marilyn Maddux, Seniors; Martha Reid and Sarah Hilliard, Juniors; Joyce Fleet and Joy Hellwig, Sophomores, and Tilly Hagerty and Deena Eisenberg, Freshmen.

The May Queen was a member of this year's Popularity Court and is art editor of the 1950 Linden Leaves. She succeeds Miss Jeanne Gross, the 1949 May Queen. The Maid of Honor is president of the Junior Class and is on the Linden Leaves staff.

The theme of this year's May Fete is "The Old South." Following the coronation, members of Tau Sigma will present a dance recital. There will be a reception for the new Queen and her Court on the lawn in front of Irwin Hall, following the program. Saturday night the annual Queen's ball will be held in Butler Gymnasium.

Sunday at 11 a.m. the Rev. Dr. Theodore A. Gill, pastor of the West End Presbyterian Church in New York City, will preach in Roemer Auditorium. At 2:30 p.m. there will be a reception for parents and guests in the Fine Arts Building.

### Ethel B. Cook Fund Started To Aid Foreign Students

A fund to aid foreign students attending Lindenwood has been established. It has been named the Ethel B. Cook Fund, in recognition of the many years of service to the college of Miss Cook, who served as Bursar until her retirement a year ago.

### Kentucky Community Leader To Speak at Lindenwood

Harry W. Schacter, president of a Louisville, Ky., department store, and a leader in the "Committee for Kentucky," a community leadership project, will address a student convocation at Lindenwood on May 11. His subject will be "Women and Community Life."



Miss Joyce Shoemaker, a senior, of Harlan, Ky., who will reign as Lindenwood's 32nd May Queen at the annual May Fete on the campus on May 6.

#### Dr. Zapoleon Speaks at Career Conference

The annual Career Conference was held on the campus on April 26, with Dr. Marguerite W. Zapoleon, Chief of the Employes Opportunities Branch, U. S. Dept of Labor, Women's Bureau, as the principal speaker. Dr. Zapoleon spoke at an evening convocation on "Opportunities for College Women." Two sessions were held during the afternoon at which opportunities for women in various fields were discussed by St. Louis business and professional women. The St. Louis Altrusa Club and the St. Louis Chapter of the National Vocational Guidance Association held their April meetings on the campus in connection with the conference. Miss Mary Lichliter, Director of Student Guidance and Personnel, was in charge of the conference.

## Girl of the Month

WE PRESENT THIS MONTH Helen Peyton Buckner of Columbia, Mo. In the spring of 1923, the year of her graduation from Lindenwood, a superintendent of public schools made this announcement, "No girl with bobbed hair will be able to get a teaching position." Although she was the girl in the group with bobbed hair, she had a position by Easter—and the following four years continued in high school positions—three years in Anthony, Kan., and one year in Great Bend, Kan.

The following year she was married and moved to Cape Girardeau, Mo., where her husband was a teacher in the public schools. The next few years were very busy ones with the advent of two daughters, Ann Marie and Nancy Lee. Much time was spent also in an active program of substitute teaching and the usual club work which is expected of a teacher's wife.

When the need for teachers became so acute in 1942, she decided that since the girls were at the high school for the entire day, she would offer her services as her contribution to the war effort. Consequently, there was a drive of 34 miles twice a day dropping four other teachers on the way to Advance High School. At the end of two years, she decided the drive was becoming too much and resigned. However, her husband had thrown himself into the college war program of Civilian Pilot Training, Navy V-12 and V-5 too completely and, as a result, died quite unexpectedly after a month's illness. As the line of least resistance, "knowing the ropes" there, she returned to Advance High School.

In 1942 she began teaching at Jackson High School, Jackson, Mo.-again commuting and carrying a load of teachers from Cape. She began her career there as an English teacher but became quite interested in the need for counseling and guidance of students. It was then that she decided to begin graduate work in that field. That work was completed and her Master's obtained from George Peabody College for Teachers in Nashville, Tenn. The opportunity to become a part of the University of Missouri program presented itself early in the spring of last year. Her position now in the office of Student Affairs for Women as assistant to Miss Thelma Mills, Director, is a most interesting and challenging one. In this position, she is director of personnel in the residence halls and adviser to freshmen women. She also "pinch hits" for Miss Mills in attendance at meetings, serving on committees and such.

Her contact with freshmen women has been particularly interesting. Because of her recent contact with secondary school students and an awareness of the gulf separating the secondary school and the college or university, she is particularly anxious to do her share toward "bridging" that gulf.



Mrs. Helen Peyton Buckner

Dr. McCluer on Program at Presbyterian General Assembly

On May 22, Dr. Franc L. McCluer will speak at a breakfast meeting of the Ruling Elders of the Presbyterian Church in Cincinnati, Ohio. The meeting will be held in conjunction with the annual meeting of the General Assembly of the Presbyterian Church, U. S. A. Last month Dr. McCluer attended the three-day meeting of the Board of Christian Education of the Presbyterian Church in Philadelphia, Pa.

#### High School Art Exhibit Held at Lindenwood

Under the auspices of the Art Department, an exhibit of high school art work was held at Lindenwood recently. Five St. Louis high schools, seven St. Louis County schools and St. Charles High School submitted entries in painting, drawing and craft work. Scholarships and prizes were awarded at a tea given for the exhibitors at the college on April 29. Scholarships went to Anna Lee Seidenberg of Kirkwood High School and Ontie Hassall of Maplewood High School.

## St. Charles Club Plans White Elephant Sale

The St. Charles Lindenwood Club plans a white elephant sale in May to raise funds for a scholarship. A card social on February 9 was held to help swell the scholarship fund. The club has met each month during the college year in the Library Club Room on the campus.

#### ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR WEDDINGS Lindenwood Children

February 12 was the date chosen by Miss Mary Bell Adams, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Homer Virgil Adams, of Rockford, Ill., for her marriage to George Dean Borrowman in St. Charles. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1948-49.

A January bride was Miss Mary Margaret Clemens, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Russell Clemens, of Carbondale, Ill. Miss Clemens, who attended Lindenwood in 1948-49, chose January 27 as the date of her marriage to Albert Miller Stocks at Carbondale. Mr. and Mrs. Stocks are now at home at 209 N. Springer St., Carbondale.

Miss Arminta Jane Nichols, of Little Rock, Ark., a member of the Class of '48, chose January 23 as the date of her marriage to C. Stanley Berry at Little Rock. They are now at home at 114 Beech St., Little Rock, Ark.

January 28 was the date chosen by Miss Carol Chamberlain, of Omaha, Neb., for her marriage to William Dudley Easterling, Jr., at Omaha. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1942-44. She and her husband are now at home at 139 Ridge Ave., Lawrenceburg, Ind.

A March bride was Miss Joann Denise Miller, of Kansas City. Miss Miller, who attended Lindenwood in 1946-48, chose March 18 as the date of her marriage to Fred Donald Farris in Kansas City. They are now at home at 700 W. Forty-seventh St., Kansas City.

Miss Katharine Klotzbach, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George J. Klotzbach, of Independence, Iowa, was married on June 26, 1949, to Donald L. Risk. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

On August 27, 1949, Miss Marjorie Wood, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. D. Wood, of Kansas City, Mo., was married to Robert E. Adams in Kansas City. Mrs. Adams attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

Mr. and Mrs. Julius C. Head, of Hobbs, N. Mex., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Miss Genee Head, to L. George Schubert. The marriage is planned for June. Miss Head is a member of the Class of '46.

Miss Adele Byers, of San Francisco, Calif., chose July 3, 1949, as the date of her marriage to Arthur B. Cole at Carmel-by-the-Sea. She attended Lindenwood in 1934-36. Mr. and Mrs. Cole are now at home at 265 N. Broad St., San Luis Obispo, Calif.



John Beckwith, at left, and Joseph Morton are the children of Mr. and Mrs. Roy Nelson, of St. Joseph, Mo. Their mother was Katherine Morton, a member of the Class of '37.

#### BIRTHS

Thomas Eugene is the name of the son born on February 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert La Berge, of Columbia, Mo. Mrs. La Berge, who was Virginia Mackey, attended Lindenwood in 1941-42.

Headed for Lindenwood is Patricia Joy, who was born on March 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Thomas H. Ladley, of Carmi, Ill. Patricia has a brother, Michael, who is 18-months-old. Their mother was Edrae Joyce Raglin and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

A son, who has been named David Edward, was born on April 1 to Mr. and Mrs. Maurice Steele, of 2301 Edwards St., Granite City, Ill. Mrs. Steele was Helen Morgan and she attended Lindenwood in 1930-32.

Craig Edward is the name chosen for the son born on April 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Don Fincham, of 515 S. Jackson St., Pratt, Kan. Craig has two brothers, Donald, 8, and Russ, 4. Their mother was Marjorie Jump and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

A son, who has been named William Michael, was born on August 31 to Mr. and Mrs. William James Silk, of 2036 Howard St., Omaha, Neb. Mrs. Silk was Laura Lyttleton Coad and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A daughter, who has been named Clara Lillian, was born on March 27 to Mr. and Mrs. James C. Thackeray, of 208 Baker Ave., Webster Groves, Mo. Mrs. Thackeray was Betty Ann Clark, Class of '46.

Deborah Jane is the name chosen for the daughter born on January 18 to Mr. and Mrs. L. Hartley Dunlap, of Ainsworth, Neb. Mrs. Dunlap was Doris Rogers and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

#### **BIRTHS**

A son, who has been named Carl William, was born on February 25 to Mr. and Mrs. John F. Armstrong, of Geneva, Switzerland. Mrs. Armstrong was Margaret A. Holland, Class of '36.

Victoria Kathleen is the name chosen for the daughter born on May 6, 1949, to Capt. and Mrs. K. L. Vaughn, who are now living in Munich, Germany. Mrs. Vaughn was Jean Dell Hodge, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

Glenn Edward is the name of the son born on November 20 to Mr. and Mrs. R. G. Nystrom, of Three Rivers, Mich. Glenn has a brother, John Ralph, 3. Their mother was Jean Frawley, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

A future Lindenwood girl is Karen Rae, who was born on March 18 to Mr. and Mrs. Barney Deutch, of 5846a Kennerly St., St. Louis. Karen has a sister, Rita Ann, 2. Their mother was Helen Krasner, who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

A son, who has been named Michael Duncan, was born on September 20, 1949, to Mr. and Mrs. Stanley R. Mellor, of 1620 E. Sixteenth Ave., Denver, Colo. Mrs. Mellor was Cyrilka B. Roseberry and she attended Lindenwood in 1944-46.

Sheryl Suzanne is the name chosen for the daughter born on February 13 to Mr. and Mrs. Howard Lovely, of Cumberland, Ky. Sheryl's mother was Juanita Creech and she attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

George John Hegstrom, III, is the name of the son born on November 10 to Mr. and Mrs. George J. Hegstrom, of 4013 Franklin Court, Des Moines, Iowa. Mrs. Hegstrom was Maridee Hill and she attended Lindenwood in 1943-45.

A son, who has been named Carl, was born on February 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Ewald Nyquist, of 550 Wynnwood Road, Pellham Manor, New York. Mrs. Nyquist was Janet Winnett and she attended Lindenwood in 1932-34.

#### IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere sympathy to Mrs. Nadine Couch, of 715 N. Anthony Ave., Anthony, Kan., whose husband, Ruskin R. Couch, died on February 12. Mrs. Couch was Nadine Irwin and she attended Lindenwood in 1918-19. Mr. Couch is also survived by a daughter, Carolyn Ann.

Lindenwood College Bulletin
St. Charles, Mo.

Return Postage Guaranteed
Entered as Second Class Matter at the Post Office
St. Charles, Mo., under the Act of August 12, 1912.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. George Kline, of Aurora, Ohio, of October 4, 1949. Mrs. Kline, who was Nellie Kellogg, attended Lindenwood in 1886-87. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. T. C. Elliott, of Daytona Beach, Fla., on March 11. Mrs. Elliott was Mamie Dorcas Lowery and she attended Lindenwood in 1896-97. Lindenwood extends its sympathy to all the members of her family.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Marie Louise McDonald, of 103 E. Tulare St., Visalia, Calif. Mrs. McDonald, who was Louise Archuleta, attended Lindenwood in 1910-11. Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere sympathy to all the members of her family.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Dale Kinsley, of Bloomington, Ill., on February 2. Mrs. Kinsley, who was Georgia Bliss, attended Lindenwood in 1935-36. Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae extend their sincere condolences to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Mrs. Claire McNay Tatum, of Pacific, Mo., whose father, Dr. Albert L. McNay, died on December 16. Mrs. Tatum's husband died on Sept. 26, 1946. She attended Lindenwood in 1920-22.